
Honorable Mayor and City Council Members: 

It is my pleasure to submit a Budget Plan for fiscal year 2010 for your consideration 
during the upcoming workshops. The proposed fiscal package incorporates 
consideration of the unprecedented frscal challenges the City of Pasadena faces as a 
result of a structural budget imbalance in its General Fund, dramatic increased costs 
associated with water and power supplies, and a national economic climate not 
witnessed since the Great Depression nearly 80 years ago. 

The City's overall proposed operating budget for FY2010 is $614.2 million, which 
includes $224.8 m~llion in General Fund expenditures. General Fund revenues are 
estimated at $220.5 million and therefore a $4.6 million operating loss is projected for 
FY2010. 

The tables below provide a comparison of the budget for the General Fund and all City 
Funds, as well as a summary of full-time equivalent positions for the City. The 
informat~on is prov~ded for the adopted fiscal year 2009 budget, the revised fiscal year 
2009 budget that reflects budget amendments approved by the City Council, and the 
recommended fiscal year 201 0 budget 

Total Appropriations 
Adopted Revised Recommended 

Fiscal Year Fiscal Year Fiscal Year 
Operating Budget 2009 2009 201 0 

I "in million'* 1 
Total Full-Time Equivalent Positions 

Adopted Revised Recommended 
Fiscal Year Fiscal Year Fiscal Year 

Operating Budget 2009 2009 2010 

All Funds 2.427 2,427 2,362.5 

1 General Fund 1,099 1.099 1,067.5 I 



Over the past few months a number of budget and economic updates have been 
provided to the City Council, employees, and the public. Those presentations have 
highlighted the reality that Pasadena's revenues have not been able to keep pace with 
its growing expenditures resulting in a widening structural deficit in the General Fund. 
Recent projections indicate that unless budget reductions are undertaken, an estimated 
$95 million dollar cumulative deficit in the General Fund would be realized by FY2014. 

Fiscal Challenges 

During the current fiscal year the economy of the United States fell into its deepest 
recession since the Great Depression. Across the nation more than 5.5 million 
Americans are out of work and many corporations, which were previously thought 
emblematic of American economic strength, are struggling to survive. Consumer 
confidence is at an all time low. 

Recently there have been signs that the downturn has reached its nadir and the 
economy may be slowly moving towards recovery as housing prices have stabilized and 
claims for unemployment have stopped rising. In an effort to stimulate economic growth, 
this past February Congress passed the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act 
(ARRA). This act established an economic stimulus package of approximately $787 
billion to be used for housing, infrastructure, education, environmental, and healthcare 
projects across the county. The City of Pasadena expects to receive only a fraction of 
these funds, which are expected to be targeted for specific purposes and as such would 
not be available to cover the shortfall in the General Fund. Specifically, the City will 
receive $4.3 million for Transportation for resurfacing projects; $342,008 in Byrne; 
Justice Assistance Grant for police: $593,497 for Housing and Development CDBG; 
$908,395 for Homeless Prevention; and $1.5 million from Energy Efficiency Block 
Grants Moreover, preliminary indications are that states will receive and control the 
majority of stimulus funds. 

The recession has had a significant impact on California, where unemployment is 
currently 10.5%, 2% above the national average and expected to rise further. California 
IS also one of four states hardest hit by home foreclosures and currently has the lowest 
bond rating of any state. 

In February the State of California concluded its most lengthy budget process in history 
as ~t struggled to close a roughly $42 mill~on gap. After extensive negotiation, a plan 
was developed to address the deficit through a combination of revenue increases, 
program reductions, and the issuance of additional debt. 

The state's budget plan hinges on the success of six propositions to be considered by 
voters at a May 19th special election. Recent polling data suggests that passage of 
these measures is far from assured. Failure of the propositions would add 
approximately $7 billion to the $8 billion deficit already estimated by the Legislative 
Analyst's Office and would once again put the City at risk for State raids. 

Pasadena continues to maintain a comparative advantage relative to other 
municipalities, but the City is not immune to the economic downturn. Permits for new 
construction have dropped off considerably, commercial vacancy rates have increased 
and curtailed consumer spending has significantly decreased sales tax revenues. 
Results from the fourth quarter of calendar 2008 reflect a 9.6% decline in sales tax 



revenue when compared to the same period in the prior year. Not surprisingly, new auto 
sales saw significant reduction, down 35% as compared to the fourth quarter of calendar 
2007. If the current trend continues, sales tax revenue could be as much as $2.3 million 
below original budget estimates for the current fiscal year. 

Median home prices in Pasadena have consistently exceeded those of Los Angeles 
County as a whole and over the past several years Pasadena has been a County leader 
in assessed valuation growth. While significant reductions in property tax revenue are 
not expected, the correction in the real estate market will certainly reduce the rate of 
growth in this key revenue source. 

Other key revenues such as Transient Occupancy Tax, the majority of which is 
dedicated to cover debt service on the newly completed Pasadena Conference Center 
expansion are also down considerably as compared to last year. 

Pasadena Public Health Department 

Pasadena is one of only three cities in California with its own Public Health Department 
(PPHD). The Department provides numerous services that are vital to the health and 
well-being of the community including epidemiological investigations and outbreak 
control for known and suspected cases of communicable diseases; immunizations; 
prenatal care for at-risk populations and planning/response for bioterrorism and 
emergencies. PPHD receives the majority of its funding from the State Department of 
Health which has experienced significant funding reductions. To offset the reduction. 
PPHD has prudently and strategically made a number of reductions including the 
elimination of limited term staff positions. To offset further reductions in the current year 
the General Fund will contribute $1,250,000. The proposed FY 2010 Operating Budget 
and five year financial plan anticipates an ongoing General Fund contribution of 
$400,000 annually. 

Pasadena Water and Power Department 

The Water and Power Department is facing significant challenges related to the cost and 
availability of clean, renewable resources. Pasadena's groundwater and purchased 
water supplies are facing restr~ctions due to contamination, ongoing drought conditions 
and judicial rulings that limit the amount of water available from northern California. 
Although the Department is embarking on an aggressive program to treat perchlorate 
contamination in local groundwater with construction and operation of the Monk Hill 
treatment facility during fiscal 2010, it expects to remain dependent on the Metropolitan 
Water District (MWD) for approximately 65% of water supplied to Pasadena's 
customers. MWD is expected to increase its price for water supplied to Pasadena and 
other member agencies by as much as 40% over the next two years. In spite of 
prudently implemented spending reductions, the Water fund is experiencing a structural 
deficit to cover ongoing fixed and operating costs. A proposal to increase water rates to 
address the deficit and increased supply costs will be considered separately but is 
integral to the recommended fiscal 2010 budget. 

The Department will also be implementing the recently adopted Integrated Resource 
Plan (IRP) for energy, which calls for procurement of increased amounts of renewable 
energy at significantly higher costs and limited availability. The IRP includes goals for 
Pasadena to increase its renewable energy mix to 15% by 201 0, 33% by 201 5 and 40% 
by 2020, which will require the replacement of less expensive coal-generated energy 



with renewable resources such as wind, solar and geo-thermal projects. Pending 
Federal legislation to develop a cap-and-trade policy would increase the cost of all fossil- 
fueled energy resources, especially coal, by capping emissions and forcing utilities to 
pay for emiss~ons above the cap The Department is participating with Southern 
California Public Power Authority (SCPPA) in several joint projects as well as seeking 
independent opportunities to procure renewable energy resources, which will meet our 
portfolio goals, but will also increase costs for power. 

Fire and Police Retirement System (FPRS) 

The Fire and Police Retirement System (FPRS), which provides benefits to former police 
and firefighters hired before 1977 and their beneficiaries is facing a significant funding 
shortfall. 

Previously the City issued approximately $140 million in pension obligation bonds to 
fund the system. Through special legislation (Sf3 481), tax increment received from the 
City's Downtown Redevelopment Project Area can be used to repay the debt on these 
bonds through the end of calendar year 2014. It was anticipated that sufficient tax 
increment funds would be received to cover the debt service and the system's 
investment returns on the proceeds from the pension bonds would be sufficient to cover 
payments to members. 

However, over the past several years the City has been required to make supplemental 
contributions to the System in order to meet the actuarial funding requirements set forth 
in a contribution agreement between the City and the System. Supplemental 
contributions are estimated to exceed $15 million annually over the next several years 
and extend beyond the 2014 timeline to utilize tax increment funding. Without the use of 
tax increment dollars supplemental contributions would have to be provided by the City's 
General Fund. Staff has begun to explore potential options to address this significant 
Issue. 

Budget Strategy 

To regain the City's strong fiscal footing, departments have instituted strategic cost 
control measures, prioritized program delivery to meet the Council's primary policy 
directives, held vacant staff positions, and eliminated all but the most necessary 
expenditures. 

The proposed fiscal year 201 0 operating budget was developed as part of a plan that 
includes a combination of expenditure reductions, modest revenue enhancement and 
careful use of existing reserves to correct the structural deficit over the course of the 
next five years. 

Expenditure Reductions 

For fiscal year 2010 City departments were directed to identify potential savings equal to 
a 10% reduction from fiscal year 2009 appropriation levels. Reductions exceeding $18 
million across all funds and over $8 million in the General Fund are included in the 
recommended 2010 Operating Budget. Additional reductions would have resulted in 
service and program curtailments that are considered too severe and as such are not 
recommended at this time. 



Identifying and implementing efficiencies are key to reducing expenses. Several cross 
departmental teams were created and are currently exploring cost reduction strategies, 
some of which have already been included in the recommended Operating Budget, 
which include. 

Reduce printing of reports, newsletters, etc. 
Improve collaboration and sharing of resources across departments 
Scale back sponsorships 
Reduce travel and training 
Delay equipment purchases and replacements 
Implement routine maintenance schedules to more effectively manage overtime 

Additionally, staff is currently evaluatrng opportunities to consolidate similar activities 
currently provided in multiple departments to achieve greater efficiency and cost 
reduction. As an example, an outside consultant has been retained to review how the 
City manages its information technology and to recommend opportunities for a more 
efficient and cost effective operation. 

Since personnel-related expenses constitute 76% of all General Fund operating 
expenses, meaningful expenditure reduction cannot be made without focusing on this 
area. As part of the recommended FY 2010 Operating Budget a total of 80 vacant 
positions are being recommended for elimination, of which 48 are in the General Fund. 

Eliminating vacant positions and reducing other operating costs will not be enough to 
close the projected gap between revenues and expenses. One proposal that has been 
identified as providing the single greatest value would be to reach agreement with the 
City's various labor groups to forego scheduled salary increases for calendar year 2009. 
Including unrepresented employees, such action would save an estimated $7.9 million 
citywide and $4.5 million in the General Fund alone (based on a projected 4% salary 
increase). 

The recommended budget does not include appropriations for salary increases, if it did 
the projected operating loss would total approximately $9.1 million for fiscal 2010, as it is 
clear that balancing the budget and eliminating the structural deficit will not be possible 
without foregoing these increases or taking other act~ons to reduce personnel costs. 
Discussions with bargaining groups to forego these increases are ongoing and to date, 
several have agreed to forego scheduled increases. However, it is uncertain as to 
whether all the bargaining units will come to a similar agreement and therefore 
consideration of layoffs or other efforts to reduce personnel costs may be necessary 
prlor to f~nal budget adoption. 

Revenue Enhancements 

Increasing fees to the public and business community during a down economic time is 
not to be taken lightly. However, in some cases, as the cost of providing services have 
increased it is appropriate to pass the cost of service along to those who benefit from it. 

One proposal that will be before the City Council for consideration on April 27th and is 
included as part of the recommended budget is a 2.97% increase plus a flat charge of 
$0.79 per month in residential refuse rates to cover the increased cost of landfill charges 
and fully recover the cost of street sweeping previously subsidized by the General Fund. 



As a municipal utility the Pasadena Water and Power Department does not pay property 
taxes or franchise fees to the City. Instead, the Water and Power Funds make an 
annual transfer to the General Fund pursuant to City Charter Sections 1407 and 1408. 
The transfer from the Water Fund is fixed at 6% of gross revenue and the transfer from 
the Power Fund shall not exceed 16% of gross revenue not to exceed net income. With 
few exceptions the transfer from the Power Fund has historically been 8%. At the time 
of adopting the current year operating budget the amount of transfer was set at 7.5%. 
The proposed 201 0 budget recommends reinstating the historic 8% transfer, which will 
generate approximately $795,000 in additional annual revenue to the General Fund. 

Increases being considered in other funds that are unavoidable and are included in the 
recommended operating budget include increases in water rates and fees for Public 
Health services. Costs to purchase water and power resources are increasing at a 
dramatic rate and those costs will have to be absorbed by the ratepayers. In recognition 
of this the recommended budget includes cost reductions to the Water and Power Funds 
to help offset a portion of these increases. 

Use of Fund Balance 

Even under the best of circumstances, elimination of the deficit in the General Fund will 
be a multl-year effort. Fortunately, In addition to a reserve equal to 10% of current year 
budget appropriations, roughly $23 million, the City has undesignated fund balance 
totaling approximately $28 million. At the time the current budget was adopted, it 
anticipated that expenses would exceed revenues by $1 5.4 million thus resulting in a 
draw on fund balance. As a result of midyear reductions, staff now estimates that only 
$9 million will be required this year, leaving $19 million to help offset projected future 
shortfalls. This remaining fund balance will enable the City to undertake a more gradual 
approach to resolving the structural deficit. The proposed comprehensive plan to right- 
size the General Fund judiciously uses existing fund balance to partially offset the direct 
service impacts to the community over the next few years while expenses and revenues 
are brought back into alignment. However, as mentioned above, unless actions are 
taken now to reduce expenditures, these funds will be depleted by 201 1. 

Budget Priorities 

In the face of decl~ning resources and ever increasing expectations from the public for 
services, we as a community are faced wrth making difficult decis~ons as to the 
ach~evable level of servlces that can be afforded over the next few years On January 8, 
2009 the C~ty Councrl and the Executive Leadership Team partrcipated In a strategrc 
plannrng session designed to focus on the key prrorrties for the City In the comlng year 
The five goals that resulted from that process are. 

Maintain fiscal responsibility and stability 
Improve, maintain and enhance public facilities and infrastructure 
Increase conservation and sustainability 
Improve mobility and accessibility throughout the city 
Support and promote the local economy 

In addrtron, the goal of ensuring a safe and lrvable conimuntty has always been a City 
Councrl hallmark and reflected In its budget principles. 



As currently proposed, the FY 2010 Operating Budget minimizes impacts to Public 
Safety senlices, which constitute nearly 60% of the total General Fund operating 
expenses. In response to the City Council's direction over the course of the current 
year, the FY2010 spending plan encompasses both operating and capital expenses, 
which will: 

Implement the first phase of the five year plan to balance the budget 
Replace aging fire equipment 
Complete installation of lClS emergency communications system 
Fund more than $13.1 million in transportation projects to improve traffic flow 
Complete installation of state-of-the-art synthetic turf fields at Robinson Park 
Install synthetic turf soccer field at Villa Park and initiate remodel of Villa Park 
Community Center 
Establish an Urgent Care facility 
Replace aging water infrastructure and undertake an lntegrated Resource Plan 
for water to address future supply challenges 
Expand environmental stewardship through implementation of the Power 
lntegrated Resource Plan 
Initiate the design for new more reliable and environmentally compatible power 
generation units 
Continue important community and social services, such as youth v~olence 
prevention, after school programs, WIC, and pre-natal clinic 
Provide enhanced services to support individuals and families in their transition 
from hornelessness 
lmplement the Herttage Square senior housing project 
Invest in career training programs and opportunities through the Foothill Training 
and Employment Connection, Rapid Response downsizing program, MASH, 
Local Hire program, Summer Rose Internship program 

Capital Projects 

The recommended FY 2010 Operating Budget includes capital appropriations as the first 
phase of a two-year process t~ better integrate the Operating Budget and the Capital 
lmprovement Program (CIP). The budget recommends $60.1 in capital appropriations 
for FY 2010. Over the next year. the CIP will be redesigned to reflect a 5 year capital 
plan with annual appropriations adopted in the Operating Budget for corresponding fiscal 
years when the projects will be undertaken. This will prov~de better information to the 
City Council and the public as to when project implementation is anticipated and help 
provide greater accountability of project outcomes. 

In developing the Fiscal Year 2010 Capital Improvement Program, it is important to 
clarify that the current budget challenges do not significantly affect funding for capital 
projects; since in most cases these one-time projects are undertaken with one-time 
capital restricted funding that cannot be diverted into the operating budget for use in 
supporting ongoing staff or services. 

It is also important to note that the current reduction of construction activity throughout 
the region has produced an improved bidding climate in which to complete capital 
projects. In fact, the City has already seen these advantages in the form of an increased 



number of highly competitive bids for construction work, and a corresponding 
improvement in the cost for such projects. In addition to the benefits derived from lower 
private sector construction costs, projects can be undertaken by City crews, allowing our 
workforce to remain intact during these difficult fiscal circumstances. It is also 
noteworthy that contracts and purchases associated with major capital initiatives can 
also provide an economic stimulus, thereby aiding the region's economic recovery. 

Vision for the Future 

The Recommended FY 201 0 Budget represents a reasonable and measured approach 
to maintain the fiscal health of Pasadena while continuing to further the City Council's 
strategic goals. The economic challenges we face today also provide an opportunity; an 
opportunity to examine the municipal organization from top to bottom, survey our 
customers, the citizens of Pasadena, to determine how to tailor services to best meet 
today's needs and ensure such programs are provided in an efficient, cost-effective 
manner. Staff is also looking beyond what our customers' needs are today to anticipate 
what servlces will be needed in the future. 

It is through such efforts that Pasadena will retain its image and reputation as a place 
where people want to live, work and play. The upcoming General Plan process will 
provide an opportunity for residents and businesses to work collaboratively with City staff 
and policymakers to imagine a greater Pasadena. We will continue to strive toward 
providing a mix of housing for all income levels. We must attract and retain businesses 
that provide jobs required in the future. We need to continue to be the leader in 
providing a qualrty of life that embraces sustainable energy and protects our natural 
resources. We need to continue to reinvest in city facilities, parks, and infrastructure. 
Using the result of the upcoming census, we will better understand who our residents 
are and what the city can do to meet their needs. The residents of Pasadena have an 
expectation that this City will always be the jewel of the San Gabriel Valley. Our 
challenge today is to recognize that the economic downturn will not last forever and that 
the recommended budget positions the City to be more efficient and flexible and 
therefore better able to accommodate changing demands and expectations, and take 
advantage of new opportunities 

Summary and Recommendation 

Although the City of Pasadena is currently facing unprecedented budgetary challenges, I 
am confident that under the continued leadership of the City Council and the dedicated 
work of City staff, the organization will ultimately emerge stronger and more effective. 

We look forward to the Mayor and Council's continued insight and direction as we 
progress through the budget hearings, and finalize next year's budget that conveys your 
vision for City programs and servlces to the residents of our great City. It is, therefore, 
recommended that the City Council provide direction to staff regarding any modifications 
to be made prior to adoption of the FY2010 Final Budget. 






























































































